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Staff Report   
City of Manhattan Beach 

  
 

TO:   Honorable Mayor Cohen and Members of the City Council 
 
THROUGH:  Geoff Dolan, City Manager 
 
FROM:  Richard Thompson, Director of Community Development 
   Esteban Danna, Assistant Planner 
   Erik Zandvliet, City Traffic Engineer 
 
DATE:  September 1, 2009 
 
SUBJECT:  Consideration of PPIC decision to Approve Installation of Four-Way Stop 

Signs for the intersections on Laurel Avenue at 17th Street and on Laurel 
Avenue at 19th Street. 

 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the City Council adopt Resolution Nos. 6208 and 6209 to install four-way 
stop signs at the intersections of Laurel Avenue at 17th Street and Laurel Avenue at 19th Street.   
 
FISCAL IMPLICATION: 
The recommended modifications can be accomplished through existing Public Works programs 
and budgets.     
 
BACKGROUND: 
On July 24, 2008, the Parking and Public Improvements Commission (PPIC) reviewed a 
comprehensive school area traffic safety study for American Martyrs School.  After hearing safety 
concerns from residents near the school, the Commission recommended an evaluation to determine 
if stop signs are justified in all directions at the intersections of Laurel Avenue at 17th Street and 
Laurel Avenue at 19th Street.  On September 16, 2008, the City Council approved all of the initial 
school area measures, including the stop sign evaluations.  The Traffic Engineer conducted a study 
of each intersection and presented his findings to the PPIC on July 23, 2009. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
As described in the attached report, the Traffic Engineer determined that the installation of stop 
signs in all directions at the intersections of Laurel Avenue at 17th Street and Laurel Avenue at 
19th Street are justified at this time.  Based on the proximity to a private elementary school, high 
pedestrian volumes, narrow streets, limited sight distance and need for proper right-of-way 
control, there are special conditions that meet the established criteria for an all-way stop 
intersection.   
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PPIC Review 
On July 23, 2009, the Parking and Public Improvements Commission reviewed the Traffic 
Engineer’s report, reviewed written correspondence from eight (8) residents and heard testimony 
from three (3) residents.  All of the speakers supported stop signs in all directions at these 
intersections.  The Commission agreed with the Traffic Engineer’s findings and voted 
unanimously with the staff recommendation to install stop signs in all directions at both 
intersections.   

 
Notices of the PPIC meeting were sent to the property owners and residents within 300 feet of 
both intersections.   
 
ALTERNATIVES: 
1. APPROVE the recommendation of the Parking and Public Improvements Commission. 
2. REMOVE this item from the Consent Calendar and modify the recommendation or provide 

staff with direction.   
 
 
Attachments: A. Resolution Nos. 6208 and 6209 

B. PPIC report dated 07/23/09, with attachments   
C. PPIC Minutes (Excerpt) 07/23/09 

 
 
 
G:\1 TRAFFIC & ROW DIVISION\TRAFFIC ENGINEER\City Council\CSR-laurel at 17th and 19th-stop signs.doc 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

MB 
COMMUNITY 

CHURCH










































